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Winter is here and it is easy to grumble about the shorter daylight 
hours.  It does provide us with an opportunity to catch up on our 
paperwork.  In addition to animal and equipment information, now is 
an excellent time to review the plans and records regarding land 
management.  If revisions are needed, these plans can be updated 
before the next growing season.   
 
We hear the terms Nutrient Management Plan, Nutrient Balance Sheets, 
and Manure Management Plan.  They do sound similar, and yes they all 
deal with how manure is applied.  However they are NOT the same and 
should not be used interchangeably.  Each one is different in purpose 
and size.  This month I will sort through the muck surrounding these 
terms.   
 
A common term is Animal Unit (AU).  One Animal Unit is 1000 lbs of 
live animal.  For example a mature Holstein is about 1.3 AU, a market 
steer might be 1.0 AU, while it may take 5 brood ewes to make 1 AU.   
 
NUTRIENT MANAGEMENT PLAN (NMP)   
Concentrated Animal Operation (CAO) is a Pennsylvania term that 
refers to animal density.  It is calculated by taking the farm's 
total AU's divided by the acres available for manure application.  If 
this number is 2.0 or higher, the farm is a CAO.  A farm may have a 
large number of animals, but if it also has many acres to distribute 
the manure it may not be a CAO.   
 
A NMP is required for all farms that are determined to be a CAO.  
Additionally some financial assistance programs require a NMP in 
order for a farm to be eligible.   
 
A NMP must be written by a certified Nutrient Management Specialist.  
To become certified, a specialist must complete 10 days of training 
and pass a 3-hr exam.  The NMP is reviewed by a Conservation District 
technician (who must also complete the certification process).  The 
NMP is formally approved by the Conservation District Board of 
Directors, and is kept on file at the Conservation District.   
 
The NMP takes into account all manure that is produced on the 
operation.  It requires manure test for each manure group and a soil 
test for all fields.  The NMP calculates a manure application rate 
and fertilizer needs for all fields.  It also includes maps of all 
farm fields (owned and rented).   
 
Nutrient Management Plans contain the most detailed information and 
are the most complex of the 3 types discussed in this article.  I 
recently received a NMP for a large dairy farm.  This document is 
approximately 2 inches thick and weighs about 5 pounds.   
 
NUTRIENT BALANCE SHEETS  (NBS)   
Any farm that imports manure, whether it comes from the neighboring 
dairy farm or a large poultry operation several counties away, is 
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required to have Nutrient Balance Sheets.  In short, NBS verify that 
the manure nutrients are utilized in an environmentally sound way at 
the receiving end.  
 
Nutrient Balance Sheets are prepared by certified Manure Brokers.  To 
become certified, the broker must complete 3 days of training.   
Nutrient Balance Sheets do not go through a review and approval 
process at the Conservation District.  A copy of the NBS is kept on 
file at the Conservation District in the county where the manure is 
applied and also at the Conservation District in the county where the 
manure was generated (if different).   
 
Nutrient Balance Sheets list all fields where the operator plans to 
spread the imported manure.  NBS calculate a recommended application 
rate and a nutrient balance for each field or crop group.  NBS also 
include a map that shows the fields that will receive the imported 
manure and any set-backs or restricted areas.   
 
If current soil test data is available, the NBS calculations are 
based on the Nitrogen needs of the crop.  Otherwise the 
recommendations are based on the amount of Phosphorus the crop will 
use.  (This usually results in a lower application rate and a need 
for additional Nitrogen.   
 
Nutrient Balance Sheets are typically 5 to 10 pages long depending on 
the number of fields or crop groups.   
 
MANURE MANAGEMENT PLAN  (MMP)   
In Pennsylvania, all farms that produce manure or use manure are 
required to have a written Manure Management Plan (MMP).  This means 
ALL animal operations regardless of animal type, regardless of farm 
size, and regardless of location in the Chesapeake Bay, Ohio River, 
or other watershed.   
 
There is no certification or training required to be able to write a 
MMP.  A farmer can prepare his own MMP.  Conservation Districts are 
willing to assist landowners with this.  A Manure Management Plan 
does not go through a review and approval process.  The farm operator 
does not need to send a copy to the Conservation District.  The MMP 
must be kept at the farm operation.   
 
The MMP includes a map of all farm fields.  The map also shows wells, 
springs, streams, and other areas where manure spreading is 
restricted.  Fields with the same crop and similar management can be 
grouped together.  A manure application rate is determined for each 
crop group..  The MMP also lists the fields that are acceptable for 
winter manure spreading.   
 
Manure Management Plans are 10 pages long.  Small operations often 
find that some of the pages do not apply and can be left blank or 
listed as N/A.   
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It is important to know which type of plan is needed for your 
operation.  In addition to meeting the regulations, these plans can 
be a useful tool for improving production.  Managing manure nutrients 
and protecting water resources will result in benefits this year and 
in future years.   
 
If you want to discuss this subject in more detail or discuss a 
specific situation on your operation, please contact me.   
 
Don Williams   
Agriculture Technician   
Somerset Conservation District   
ph:  814-445-4652  ext 5   
e-mail:  don-scd@wpia.net   
 
(To learn more about the Somerset Conservation District visit:  www.somersetcd.org  ) 

http://www.somersetcd.org/

